


Dear Friends:

We thank you very much for the generous support you have given us, whether through financial gifts or donations of professional 
time and service. It has helped Community Law Center continue in its mission of serving low-income neighborhoods and nonprofits 
by using the law to overcome the social, economic, and environmental problems that plague many neighborhoods. 

2015 was another record year for Community Law Center.  We continued to increase the number of volunteers and volunteer hours, 
reaching a total of nearly 500 pro bono attorneys, with total donated time valued at nearly $950,000. Both our staff attorneys and 
volunteer attorneys worked tirelessly to provide the legal support needed by our clients.  

Community Law Center’s community-strengthening workshops and free legal services were critical to community-based revitalization 
efforts and to strengthening community voices to enable residents to advocate on their own behalf.  Our clients vary greatly in size, 
geography, mission, and budget, but they have one thing in common – they all care deeply about their communities.

Community Law Center is focused chiefly on Baltimore City, with approximately 70% of our cases coming from Baltimore neighborhoods. 
In addition to their specific problems, we also delve into systemic issues and policy reform.  Current examples are:

•	 Leading reform of the notoriously lax and ineffective Baltimore City Liquor Board;

•	 Convening and guiding the Tax Sale Work Group, a dedicated group of advocates  and policymakers, to meaningfully reform of 
Baltimore City  tax sale procedures; 

•	 Successfully setting precedent in the courts with new legal theories to address dangerous and “public nuisance” conditions caused 
by vacant properties.

On behalf of our Board, staff, and clients, we thank you for the role you have played over the past year, and we hope you will continue to 
support our work.

Sincerely,

Kristine Dunkerton, Esq.		  Dave Ryan, CPA, JD 
Executive Director		  Chairperson, Board of Directors

From the Executive Director



Community Legal Services Program

Community Law Center’s staff attorneys and legal fellows 
address some of the most pressing legal needs of Baltimore’s 
community organizations through the Community Legal Services 
Program. Through direct legal representation, these attorneys 
tackle issues that span neighborhoods and are central to 
neighborhood health, safety and happiness.

Settlement Regarding 57 Nuisance Properties Reached, Funds 
Donated to Community Law Center to Further Mission

In 2015, with co-counsel from Venable LLP and the University 
of Maryland Francis King Carey School of Law, Community Law 
Center settled a landmark lawsuit against owners of more than 50 
vacant, dangerous and uninhabitable properties. 

This case represented a new legal strategy in the fight against owners 
of abandoned properties in Baltimore City. Putting the power of City 
Code enforcement into the hands of the communities impacted by the 
vacant properties is a new tool that is proving effective.

The agreement’s most vital provisions require the Defendants to 
invest in rehabilitating some properties and in demolishing the 

properties that were beyond repair and endangering community 
residents. In addition, the property owners were forced to pay 
$85,000 in settlement. 

Several of Baltimore City’s community associations voted to 
carry on their work through a generous donation of settlement 
funds back to Community Law Center in order to form a city-wide 
effort to address nuisance properties and the enforcement of 
the settlement agreement. The result: the creation of Baltimore 
RENEW, a bold alliance uniting Baltimore City residents, 
community associations, and business owners to eliminate 
nuisance, vacant properties in neighborhoods.

Improving Transparency and Accountability of the  
Liquor Board in Baltimore City

Community Law Center’s work puts the Liquor Board’s inconsistent 
application of the law to light. Our blog, Booze News, holds 
the Liquor Board accountable for its actions and increases 
transparency of its decisions. 

Staff Attorney Becky 
Lundbery Witt in front 
of the now-defunct 
Big Easy



Community Legal Services Program Con’t.

Community Law Center has also continued to represent 
neighborhood associations before the Liquor Board. The community 
leaders have experienced a greater opportunity to be heard and 
received more appropriate consideration by the liquor board of 
public health, safety and welfare issue as well as the needs and 
desires of the neighborhood. 

Making Sure Communities Have a Voice in Neighborhood 
Redevelopment Projects

A consortium of twelve Baltimore organizations signed a Community 
Benefits Agreement (CBA) with project developer planning a 28-acre 
redevelopment project in West Baltimore. Community Law Center 
drafted and negotiated the Community Benefits Agreement with the 
12 organizations and the developer, representing the first CBA for 
a project of this scale. The project is expected to have a significant 
economic impact on West Baltimore, including the creation of 8,000 
jobs over the life of the project. The CBA demonstrates the benefits 
of a developer taking the time to listen, include the needs, and 
address the concerns of well-organized area residents with a long 
term commitment of working together.

 Tax Sale

As a result of a broken local tax sale foreclosure process, 
vulnerable homeowners lose substantial equity for small unpaid 
tax bills, communities suffer as a result of property speculation 
and abandonment, and the City fails to fully collect badly-needed 
revenue. 

In 2015, Community Law Center co-chaired the Tax Sale Work 
Group, comprised of nonprofit leaders, city government officials, 
state representatives and foundation executives. The group is 
committed to identifying specific actions that can be taken to 
improve the tax sale system in Baltimore City.

Pro Bono Spotlight:  
Jason Rose

Community Law Center wishes to thank 
Jason Rose, Partner at Venable LLP, for 
his service to Baltimore’s neighborhoods. 
Rose, a member of CLC’s Board of 
Directors, led the legal team, along with 
Thomasina Poirot, Laura Bouyea and six 
of Baltimore’s community associations, in the landmark 
lawsuit against owners of more than 50 vacant, dangerous 
and uninhabitable properties within their communities. 
Venable LLP was awarded the 2015 Maryland Pro Bono 
Service Award for their work in the lawsuit. 

Rose is an experienced litigator who focuses on the efficient 
resolution of disputes in such areas as pharmaceutical and 
medical device litigation, business torts, and commercial 
contracts. Before joining Venable, Rose also worked in a 
New York firm, where he represented a major air carrier in 
the 9/11 Commission investigation and related September 
11 litigation arising out of the terrorist attacks in 2001. 
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Revenues, gains and other support:
Public support received directly:
	 Contributions	 $346,306
	 Contributed professional fees	 $941,169

			   $1,287,475

	 Special events	 $5,256
	 Grants from governmental agencies	 $174,551

	 Other revenue:
		  Fees	 $21,726
		  Miscellaneous	 $896

			   $22,622

Total revenues, gains and other support	 $1,489,904

Expenses:
Program services –
	 Legal assistance to communities  
	 & nonprofits	 $1,481,032
	 Supporting services:
		  Management and General	 $114,240
		  Fund raising	 $16,810

	 Total supporting services	 $131,050

	 Total expenses	 $1,612,082

	 Change in net assets		  ($122,178)
	 Net assets – beginning of year		  $420,617
	 Net assets – end of year		  $298,439

2015 Financials

ProgramManagement
& Fundraising

9¢ 91¢

For every dollar spent...



Abell Foundation
Alliance of Rosemont Community Organizations, Inc.
Amazon Smile Foundation
Annie E. Casey Foundation
Baltimore Gas & Electric Co.
Clinton & Katharine Bamberger 
Bar Associations Insurance Trust
Julie & Jeremy Ben-Zev
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Brenda Bratton Blom
Butcher’s Hill Assoc., Inc.
Anthony & Eleanor Carey
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Community Development Block Grant Program
Lynn Dickens
DLA Piper LLP (US)
Brook Dooley
Kristine Dunkerton & Elsa Lankford
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Judy & David Feigin
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Fund For Change
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David Kandel & Betsy Krieger
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John J. Leidy Foundation
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Lowell Larson
Robbyn Lewis
Lockhart Vaughan Foundation, Inc.
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Maryland Legal Services Corporation
Franklin McNeil, Jr. & Paul Fowler, MD
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Merritt Management Corp.
Norraine Miller

Richard S. Miller
Lindsay Monti
Pearl Moulton
Mount Clare Community Council
Joanne G. Nathans
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Ocwen Financial Corporation
James C. Oliver
Operation ReachOut SouthWest, Inc.
Leigh A. Penfield
PNC Foundation
Charles A. Rees
Residential Title & Escrow Co.
Paul J. Rieger, Jr.
Paul & Kate Rishar
Inez Robb
Jason Rose
David Ryan
Select Portfolio Servicing, Inc.
Paul S. Sarbanes
Isaac Schleifer
Brian S. Southard
St. Andrews Christian Community Church
Robert Strupp
T. Rowe Price Foundation, Inc.
United Way of Central Maryland
Rebecca Weaver
Zanvyl & Isabelle Kreiger Fund, Inc.
Peter Zimmerman
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Staff
Kristine Dunkerton, Esq. 
Executive Director

Patricia C. Dzierwinski 
Accountant

Ingrid Hitchens-Hall 
Senior Paralegal & Resource Manager

Fatima Jones 
Office Manager

Robin L. Jacobs 
Staff Attorney
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Legal Fellow

Laura Rodini 
Communications & Development Associate
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Pro Bono Coordinator

Becky L. Witt, Esq. 
Staff Attorney
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Dave Ryan 
Chair
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Treasurer
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Clinton Bamberger, Esq. 
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Anne Blumenberg, Esq.
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Joyce Smith
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Learn more at communitylaw.org 
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3355 Keswick Road, Suite 200, 
Baltimore, Maryland 21211-2650

Phone: 410-366-0922 
Email: mail@communitylaw.org


